Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, December 3, 2012
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, December 3, 2012 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Ashley Warren

Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Hamilton, Attorney Charlie Davis
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Public Hearings
7:00 pm

The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held a public hearing concerning a request from Ernest F. Wheeley III to rezone property, legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-36 from B-2 to I-2.
Manager Earp briefly described to Council the request from Ernest F. Wheeley III to rezone property, legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-36 from B-2 to I-2. The property is owned by Mr. Wheeley and is located at 1638 US 70 HWY. This rezoning is being requested in order to facilitate using the land as an industrial business use.  Greer Recycling has a conditional offer to purchase this property from Mr. Wheeley if the rezoning is approved. The Planning & Zoning Board has seen this request and has formally recommended approval to Council. 
The Mayor opened the public hearing. 

Brian Greer of Greer Recycling spoke at the length to the Council regarding his business and business practices. Greer recycling utilizes storage and disposal techniques that are very environmentally conscience and is willing to work with local officials on truck routes in order to noise pollution at a minimum. Additionally, 8ft fencing will be put into place around the property in compliance with Town Ordiances.
No other members of the public chose to speak. The Mayor then closed the public hearing.

7:16 pm

The Town Council held a public hearing concerning a request for a Special use Permit from Bryan Greer of Greer Recycling regarding property legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-36. 

Manager Earp explained to Council and the public that because Greer Recycling will be operating a business that falls under the category Junkyard or Storage Facility, a special use permit is required for operation. This permit can only be obtained in I-2 zoning and all necessary notifications to the public and surrounding property owners were made as required. 

The Mayor opened the public hearing. No members of the public chose to speak.

The Mayor then closed the public hearing.
New Business

7:18 pm
The Town Council considered a request from Ernest F. Wheeley III to rezone property, legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-36 from B-2 to I-2. The property is located at 1638 US 70 HWY. The rezoning has been requested to facilitate using the land as an industrial use. 
Following brief discussion regarding the proposed operations at this property, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve rezoning the property legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-36 from B-2 to I-2. Motion carried 4-1 with Councilmember Fogleman dissenting.
7:20 pm

The Town Council considered a request for a Special Use Permit from Brian Greer of Greer Recycling regarding property legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-36. The property is owned by Ernest F. Wheeley III and is located at 1638 US 70 HWY. 

Mayor Boggs swore in Brian Greer of Greer Recycling and Manager Earp in order to enable them to give testimony regarding the requested special use permit. 
Manager Earp informed the Council that this special use permit request had been taken before Planning and Zoning Board and they recommend to the Council that this permit be approved. 

Mayor Boggs then asked the following questions and received the following answers from Manager Earp and Mr. Greer.

QUESTIONS ON THE SIX REQUIRED SPECIAL USE PERMIT APPLICATION FINDINGS PURSUANT TO SECTION 155.083 (Recycling Storage Facility)

1. In what zoning district is the proposed special use to be located? – I-2
2. What activities will be carried out on the premises? – Junkyard/Recycling Facility
3. Are the proposed activities allowed in this zoning district? - Yes
4. What is the lot size for the property on which the proposed special use will be located? – 2.97 acres
5. Is the proposed special use going to be located on at least 600 square foot of land?– Yes.  
6. What buildings/structures are or will be located on the real property upon which the special use will be located? – The building and storage area that is currently there. No new structures will be built
7. What is/will be the size of those buildings/structures in square feet? – Approximately 4,000 sq ft
8. What type of structures will these be? – Metal Building
9. Will this building be capable of passing a yearly fire inspection? – Yes
10. Out of the total project area, how much is going to be open space? -  Approximately 2.5 acres
11. How much of that open space is covered by water? - None
12. What materials, if any, will be stored on the premises? – Scrap metal, oil, gas, antifreeze
13. Where is the proposed location of any parking/loading areas? – 5 parking spots on the front of the building and the back corner of the property to be used for loading
14. Where are the proposed points of vehicle ingress and egress? – Dead center of the property
15. What is the proposed pattern of internal circulation, including all drives and walkways?- Enter at center of property, circle to the right, exit via the same driveway.
16. What provisions have been made or will be made for utilities? – Utilities at the location are already in service
17. What provisions have been made or will be made for refuse disposal? – A commercial waste disposal contract will be put in place
18. What provisions have been or will be made for lighting the property?- Existing lighting will be used
19. What are the names, addresses and telephone numbers of the owners of the subject parcel? – Greer Recycling, Brian Greer; 107 Northeast Market Street  Reidsville, NC 27320; (336)342-4812
20. Will there be any planting on the property?  What plants will be planted and when? – Cypress to be planted around perimeter in January
21. Is there suitable landscaping, screening, and fencing (8ft high) to protect adjoining properties (20ft vegetative buffer) and views from the public right-of-way and to screen such special uses from public view? – There will be according the plan that was presented
22. Is the facility within 200 feet of any residential district nor located within ¼ of a mile from any church or school, playground, athletic field, recreation center, community center, or any facility where children normally gather; or within the water critical area of any WS-II Watershed Protection District? – No
23. Will any site grading be necessary?  What provisions have been made or will be made for site grading? -  No
24. Is there a possibility of soil erosion in conjunction with the proposed use?  What provisions have been made or will be made to control soil erosion on the site? - No
25. What signage, if any, will accompany the proposed special use?  How big will the signs be?  Where will they be located? – The current 4ft x 8ft sign on the left side of the street entrance will be used
26. What are the potential hazards to public health and/or safety that accompany the proposed special use? – None known
27. Will batteries be stored indoors or in a shelter that prevents them from being exposed to the elements? – Batteries will be stored indoors
28. Will all tires that are not mounted on rims and properly inflated shall be stored indoors or in a shelter that prevents the tires from being exposed to the elements? – Tires aren’t stored separately from vehicles and loose tires will be stored indoors
29. Will there be combustible storage within 50 ft of the property line? – No
30. What specific provisions have been made to alleviate those hazards? – N/a
31. What use is being made of each adjoining parcel of land? – Behind the property is a lake, across the street is a residence, to the right is Duke Power, and to the left is Crutchfield’s. 
32. How can this proposed special use, if allowed, be expected to affect the value of each adjoining parcel of land?- This property will be changing from a salvage yard to a recycling center so it is not expected that values will be negatively effected
33. What public necessity, if any, will be fulfilled or served by the proposed special use? – Ability to recycle good that we do not have a local recycling center for currently
Following brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette presented the following motion:

BASED UPON THE EVIDENCE PRESENTED, and pursuant to the Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances Section 155.083, I move that the Town Council make the following FINDINGS OF FACT with regard to the special use permit application made by Brian Greer regarding the property located at 1638 US 70 HWY (Tax Map #10-3-36) in Haw River, North Carolina:

1. That all applicable regulations of the zoning district in which the use is proposed are complied with;

2. That all applicable conditions specified in Section 155.086, Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances, are met for this proposed special use;

3. That the proposed special use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council;

4. That the proposed use is located, designed and proposed to be operated so as to maintain or enhance the value of adjoining property or that the use is a public necessity;

5. That the location and character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the plan of development for the Town Planning Area; and

6. That satisfactory provision has been made for all of the following that apply in this case: vehicle circulation, parking and loading, service and loading entrances and areas, screening, utilities, signs, lighting, open spaces, site grading, soil erosion and sedimentation control and site damage.

AND, BASED UPON THE FOREGOING FINDINGS OF FACT, I move that the special use permit application made by Brian Greer regarding the property located at 1638 US 70 HWY (Tax Map #10-3-36) in Haw River, North Carolina be APPROVED; Motion carried 4-1 with Councilmember Fogleman dissenting.
7:35 pm
The Town Council considered a request from Orange-Alamance Water System to waive the minimum daily purchase amount of current contract with the Town for 4-6 weeks beginning January 2013 as they perform system maintenance work. 

Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from Sandra Faye Metcalf, Manager of Orange-Alamance Water System, Inc. regarding waiving the minimum purchase requirement for the first 4-6 weeks of 2013. Orange-Alamance has scheduled an interior tank painting of the Kimrey tank located on 119S. The tank will be out of service for approximately 4-6 weeks and therefore Orange-Alamance will not be purchasing the minimum requirement of 300,000 gallons per day. Manager Earp noted that Orange-Alamance typically purchases well over the contractual minimum and that this tank maintenance must be done. 

After brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve waiving the minimum daily purchase for Orange-Alamance Water System for up to the first 6 weeks of 2013. Motion carried 5-0.
7:40 pm
The Town Council considered a request from Parks and Recreation concerning the availability of used playground equipment from the City of Graham. 

Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from Public Services Director Randall King to purchase used playground equipment from the City of Graham, bypassing a bid process. Manager Earp and PS Director King both looked at the equipment in person and believe it to be in good condition. The equipment up for sale includes 5 swing set bays, 3 bouncers, 2 play structures, 1 jungle gym, and 1 free standing slide. If the Town purchases from Graham, we will be responsible for moving the equipment, any necessary rehab, and installation. 

Following considerable discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve purchasing the used playground equipment from the City of Graham and to use up to $10,000 of general fund fund balance for this purchase. 
Motion carried 5-0.
7:50 pm
The Council discussed the need and cost of repairing air-flow values on the force main between the Main Pump Station and the Burlington Treatment Plant.

Manager Earp presented the Council with some information regarding air flow valves on the force main from the Main Pump Station to the Burlington Treatment Plant. It was recently brought to his attention by the engineers that the 5 air flow valves are not working properly and are corroded. This issue was discovered while working on issues related to a new pump at the main pump station. The air valves were installed in 1981 and were turned off during the years of the Cone Mills operation to prevent the valves from filling with lint and getting clogged. The valves have since corroded and are not able to be turned back to an “on” position. To replace these valves, the Town will need to use a sub-contractor at an estimated cost of $5,500 per air flow valve. 2 of the 5 valves are in need of immediate replacement and the other 3 valves will need to be replaced in subsequent years. Manager Earp stated that he does not need a specific motion from the Council, but simply wanted to make them aware of this issue and forewarn them that he will be using contingency funding for these repairs. The Council agreed via consensus that the valves do need to be replaced and contingency funding should be used. 
8:05 pm
The Council considered for approval the 2013 meeting schedule for the Council and Planning & Zoning Board. 

Manager Earp presented the Council with a proposed 2013 meeting schedule for the Council and Planning & Zoning Board. After brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the 2013 Meeting Schedule for the Council and Planning & Zoning Board (please see below). Motion carried 5-0.

2013 Meeting Schedule*

JANUARY

Monday 1/14

Council Meeting 7pm




Monday 1/21

Planning & Zoning Meeting (P&Z) 6pm

FEBRUARY

Monday 2/4

Council 7pm




Monday 2/18

P&Z 6pm

MARCH

Monday 3/4

Council 7pm




Monday 3/18

P&Z 6pm

APRIL


Monday 4/1

Council 7pm




Monday 4/15

P&Z 6pm

MAY


Monday 5/6

Council 7pm




Monday 5/20

P&Z 6pm

JUNE


Monday 6/3

Council 7pm




Monday 6/17

P&Z 6pm

JULY


Monday 7/8

Council 7pm




Monday 7/15

P&Z 6pm

AUGUST

Monday 8/5

Council 7pm




Monday 8/19

P&Z 6pm

SEPTEMBER

Monday 9/9

Council 7pm




Monday 9/16

P&Z 6pm

OCTOBER

Monday 10/7

Council 7pm




Monday 10/21

P&Z 6pm

NOVEMBER

Monday 11/4

Council 7pm




Monday 11/18

P&Z 6pm

DECEMBER

Monday 12/2

Council 7pm




Monday 12/16

P&Z 6pm

* Meetings subject to change with advance notice.  Planning and Zoning Board meets only when there are agenda items to discuss (items must be submitted 30 days prior).

8:07 pm
Mayor Boggs made the following Annual Appointments:
· Transportation Advisory Committee Representative – Councilmember Allen

· Piedmont Triad Council of Governments Delegate – Mayor Boggs

· Departmental Liaisons:

· Public Works – Councilmember Fogleman

· Fire Department – Councilmember Lovette

· Police Department – Councilmember Allen

· Parks & Recreation – Councilmember Warren

· Administration – Mayor Boggs

8:09 pm
The Council considered for approval a Resolution for the Town of Haw River Application for Community Development Block Grant Funding for the 2012 NC Catalyst Project.

After brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve a Resolution for the Town of Haw River Application for Community Development Block Grant Funding for the 2012 NC Catalyst Project retroactive to November 5, 2012. Motion carried 5-0.
8:11 pm
Manager’s Update

· The Town Christmas Party will be Friday December 21, 2012 from 11am to 1pm. Councilmembers are cordially invited. 
· Presentation of Quarterly Financial Report.

· Pump Station wiring is complete.

· The FYE 2012.06.30 audit is complete and has been submitted to the LGC.

· The Cleanup Initiative has been started and information was distributed to the public via newsletter and online. 

· The Catalyst Grant Application will be submitted by December 30th. 

· A public hearing for the proposed closure of Rock Street was set for January 7, 2013 but the Council will not meet again until January 14, 2013. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to move the public hearing for the proposed closure of Rock Street from January 7, 2013 to January 14, 2013 at 7:00pm in the Council Chambers at 403 E Main Street in Haw River.

· The Estates Subdivision is waiting on DENR to proceed. Markings for the water lines have been completed.
8:21 pm
Open Forum

Mrs. Dennis Smith of Graham Road spoke to the Council thanking them and the Police Department for their increased enforcement of the compression braking ordinance. 
Mr. Maurice Tippett of Keck Road informed the Council that there is still a compression braking issue down 49.

8:23

Manager Earp publicly thanked the Community Pride Committee for the wonderful holiday decorations. Town Hall has received multiple positive comments regarding these decorations.
There being no further business of the council, Mayor Boggs asked for a motion to adjourn.

8:24 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor Boggs

Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk




